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Friends of Anderton and Marbury 
(FoAM) 

 

 
 

 
 

 

Looking Ahead 
 

                      From the Chair
 
 
Our AGM and Quiz took place on 15

th
 May 2017 and 

was attended by 67 people.  Gone are the days when 
we used to worry whether we would be quorate ï the 
change of format where we now follow the AGM with 
a Quiz has certainly helped! 
 
New members are always welcome and I am pleased 
to report that Debbie Antrobus and Mike Allen joined 
the Committee.  Debbie has taken over the role of 
Membership Secretary from Jim Jeeves.  Jim will 
remain on the Committee and Iôm sure youôll all join 
me in thanking Jim for carrying out this important role 
so effectively. 
 
The unpredictable weather in the UK makes running 
outdoor events risky.  Attendance at last yearôs Picnic 
in the Park was disappointing and we questioned 
whether this was due to the bad weather on the day 
or lack of demand.  We decided to keep the event in 
the programme this year, but change the emphasis 
from Picnic in the Park to Music in the Park. 
 
Iôm delighted that this yearôs event was our most 
successful ever, with more than 170 attending.  Iôm 
sure the good weather on the day helped, but we 
received many donations and comments from visitors 
who said they had thoroughly enjoyed the evening. 
 
My thanks to all the volunteers who helped organise 
the event.  Thanks also to Lee Mackenzie and Julie 
Marie Ackerley of Heart and Soul, Barnton Silver 
Band and Northwich Folk Club, for the entertainment. 
 

 

 
 
You can read about the other recent events in our 
varied programme later in the newsletter. 
 
Some years ago, we adopted a rule that the Chair, 
Secretary and Treasurer Officer roles on the 
Committee would be fixed three year terms, with the 
retiring officer unable to stand for re-election in that 
role. 
 
Appointments were staggered so that only one of the 
Officer positions became due for replacement each 
year.  This ensured continuity, but also encouraged 
new people to take up the roles so the Committee 
would not stagnate. 
 
Two events conspired to take us away from this plan: 
our Treasurer at the time, Ian Booth, died suddenly 
and our Secretary, Lorraine Brannan decided to 
move to France.  This meant that Dave Bullock took 
over as Treasurer and Anna Cooper as Secretary, 
part way through the respective three year terms. 
 
At our last Committee Meeting Anna announced that 
work commitments were making it difficult for her to 
attend meetings regularly and she would have to 
stand down as Secretary. 
 
My three year term as Chair will come to an end next 
spring, so we will need volunteers to take on these 
roles and move us back on to the appointment 
timetable we established some years ago. 
 
If anyone is interested in becoming a member of the 
Committee, or is willing to put themselves forward to 
take up one of the Officer roles, please let me know. 
 
The changes in Ranger organisation and pressure on 
funding make it even more important for FoAM to be 
in a strong position to support the Woodlands 
through this challenging time. 
 
 
Alan Redley  



2 
www.foam.merseyforest.org.uk or northwichwoodlands.org.uk 

 

What lurks beneath? 
 

A good questioné and one that a group of ómatureô 
pond dippers set out to try and resolve. 
 
The event was described as óPond dipping for grown-
upsô ï but was attended more by a group of older 
people trying to restrain their inner child feelings!   
 

 
 
The day was warm - in fact it was bordering on hot - 
and it wasnôt set to cool down in a hurry.  Our guide 
and mentor for the event was Ranger Chris Moseley 
- someone who was rather experienced in the art of 
plunging a net into some duckweed and extracting all 
manner of creatures.  
 
We chose our nets carefully; luckily this wasnôt too 
hard - no scrabbling for them as they were all in good 
shape with no unwanted holes.  We grabbed the 
óexamination traysô and headed as quickly as 
possibly for the Marbury dipping pond - I donôt think I 
saw anyone actually skipping but there might have 
been the odd óquick stepô.  Health and safety was 
dealt with quickly; after all, this was a ôbunch of kids 
in old bodiesô - we had all experienced getting wet 
and muddy far too many times in the past so being 
near a pond was nothing new or frightening to us 
óhardened veteransô - we were determined to take 
whatever was thrown at us! 
 
We soon discovered that the water was actually 
deeper than we thought and very clear - not that 
anyone fell in, but the nets went down a long way 
before they touched the bottom.  Having now got a 
better feel for the pond, we set about searching 
under the edges and leaves of the plants.  Soon a 
shout went out - ñIôve got a newt!ò  Immediate interest 
from the rest of the group slowly turned into a 
challenge (possibly envy) - if there were newts to be 
found, then we were ALL going to find them. 
 
Turned out not to be quite so easy for some, and far 
too easy for others.  A few of us contented ourselves 
with capturing water boatmen and other such 

mysterious creatures.  After all, óanyone ó can capture 
a newt, but only those with particular skills could 
capture water boatmen (without getting a net full of 
duck weed and mud too...) 
 
Having captured a collection of newts and ópond 
crittersô, we decided to have a rest and look at our 
catches in more detail - besides, the day was getting 
decidedly hot and the trays were in the shade - so it 
was a good excuse to get out of the heat. 
 
So what had we caught? - a selection of newts of 
varying sizes (and mixed gender we were informed - 
so had better keep a close eye on them - separate 
trays I think!); many water boatmen and similar 
water-skimming insects; some very peculiar 
transparent óthingsô which turned out to be water 
shrimps and larvae of different sorts.  (We had come 
prepared with a laminated ócheat sheetô - so we had a 
reasonable chance of identifying some of the more 
common creatures). 
 

 
 
All too soon the time passed.  We carefully emptied 
the contents of the trays back into the pond (you 
should have seen the speed at which some of the 
critters swam off - they had no intention of being 
caught again in a hurry!).  Walked slowly back to the 
yard (there was a definite dragging of feet this time).  
Washed out the nets and trays and stacked them up 
to dry. 
 
All in all, we agreed it had been good fun and hoped 
it would be run again - after all, why should kids have 
all the fun? - and perhaps next time we might ALL 
capture at least one newt! 
 
A big thanks to Jim Jeeves for organising it and Chris 
Moseley for running it. 
 
Graham Walker 

 
 
 

 
 

Your Newsletter 

 
We welcome comments, ideas, photos and articles for inclusion in future issues of the Newsletter.  
Email items to Joanne Redley at jarhillcliffe223@aol.com or hand them in at the Rangersô Cabin 
marked for the attention of Joanne.  Items deadline for the Autumn issue: Friday 6

th
 October. 

 

  

mailto:jarhillcliffe223@aol.com
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Ranger News 
 

Marbury, Anderton Nature Park, Carey Park and the Flashes
 

High summer is here at last, although the sunshine is 
proving a little shy; we certainly need a nice week or 
two of dry weather.  This will enable our local small- 
holders and famers to cut the Hay meadows.  This 
includes the flower rich meadow at Carey Park, the 
meadow between the Lime avenues at Marbury and, 
last but not least, the two large meadows at Dairy 
House Meadows.  
 
Timing is the important factor, but I would hope we 
can gather a little of the cut hay from Carey and 
scatter it at Marbury while it is still green. The theory 
is that the green hay will drop its seed, from which 
new flowers germinate, and therefore increase the 
diversity of the meadow here at Marbury.  
 
The volunteers and I have already cut the lower 
meadow at Anderton in preparation for the Northwich 
Regatta on the weekend of the 12

th
/13

th 
August. The 

rowing club are using the river frontage to launch 
their boats from a series of pontoons. 
 
The woodworkers have been very busy these last 
few weeks refurbishing the notice board which sat in 
front of the old office.  There is no end to their talents 
as they have made a set of new hinged doors, given 
it a good old sanding and staining and made new 
legs.  After the holes were dug on Thursday, it was 
duly erected. 
 
The notices for the inside will reflect the activities 
which are being held locally, and of course priority 
will be given to events being held at the Northwich 
Woodlands.  So if you would like to put up a poster, 
give us a call. 
 

 
 

 
 
PS Enormous thanks to the woodworking volunteers 
and a special mention to Christa for her patience in 
sanding and re-staining. 
  
With only a few weeks left of August, September will 
be upon us and scrub bashing season starts with a 
vengeance. Haydnôs Pool needs a lot of attention.  
We (volunteers and I) will be removing the invasive 
willow, the target for the month.  
 
Ashtonôs is next in line, so that should take us 
through to the spring of 2018!  If you fancy a bit of 
aerobic exercise cutting and dragging brash on 
Wednesdays and Thursdays give me a call; we need 
as much help as we can get.  
 
Another little job that needs finishing is the summer 
pruning of fruit trees.  I shall wait for a nice bright 
sunny day!  
 
Thatôs all for now.  
 
Cheers Dave J

 

Forge Brook Bridge 
 
We received a report that the bridge over Forge 
Brook, which leads to a permissive footpath, had 
been vandalised.  However, it is also possible that 
the side of the bridge had been pushed off by cows. 
 
Phil Gibbon, the farmer who owns the land on the 
other side of the brook, obtained a grant more than 
10 years ago to enable the bridge to be constructed. 
The grant funds have now all been used and there is 
no current source of funding to replace the bridge.  
 
One side of the bridge had become detached, but a 
closer examination showed that the timber structure 
underneath was in poor condition and the bridge was 
unsafe.  The deterioration made it impractical to 
repair. 
 
After discussion with Phil, on 20 July, Dave and the 
volunteers sealed off access to both ends of the 
bridge. 

 

 
 
Phil will remove the remaining structure to avoid 
anyone being injured. 
 
Alan Redley 
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Update on Projects
  

New Signage at Marbury 
  
If you havenôt seen the new signage at Marbury yet, 
please pay a visit and take a look.  The signage is 
the culmination of many months of effort involving 
Mary Jeeves, Frances Findlay and me working with 
Dave James to agree the text and overall design. 
 

 
 
We have received favourable comments about the 
new welcome sign on Marbury Lane.  As well as 
being eye-catching, this helps new visitors find their 
way to the car park. 
 
There are also three new panels at the picnic area 
near the toilets at Marbury.  The central panel is 
intended to introduce visitors to the Park and 
encourage to them to explore all parts of the 
Northwich Woodlands, not just Marbury Country 
Park. 
 

 

The coloured map was commissioned and purchased 
by FoAM.  As well as being used on this panel, it will 
be used for a future project to create a house style 
for a series of leaflets covering walks in the 
Woodlands.  The panels themselves were purchased 
by Cheshire West and Chester Council. 
 
There has been a need for a sightings panel to 
replace the one which had worn out and which had 
been removed some time ago.  We decided to 
combine this with a series of four interchangeable 
printed panels illustrating typical scenes from each 
season.  We are aware of an issue with the surface 
of the chalk board and this is being addressed. 
 
The other panel concentrates on introducing visitors 
to things of interest in Marbury Country Park itself.  
Together, these three panels create a focal point for 
visitors to the Park. 
 

 
 
The final part of this project is the new leaflet 
dispenser which is displayed in a more prominent 
position.  This will be used to display leaflets about 
the Northwich Woodlands. 
 
The old notice board had become unusable and 
rather than throw it away, it has been refurbished by 
volunteers.  This will be installed near the other signs 
and will provide a place where general notices and 
information about events can be displayed. 
 

 
 

Alan Redley 

Saltscape Subsidence Project 
 
 
We were successful in obtaining funding from the 
Saltscape Project for a further two interpretation 
panels.  The panels will illustrate the subsidence 
which occurred in the area as a result of the salt 
industry. One will be positioned on the Saltscape 
Trail in Marshallôs Wood and the other on the bund 
between Ashtonôs and Neumannôs Flashes. 
 
 

 
 
The new panels will complement the house-style 
used for the two existing Saltscape Trail Panels near 
the Dragonfly Gates at Anderton and the entrance 
from Ollershaw Lane into Neumannôs Flash. 
 
The panels are currently being designed and will be 
installed in the next few weeks.  
 
Alan Redley 
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Projects continued 
 

Dragonfly Pond 
 
A few months ago we had to remove the dipping 
platform at the dragonfly pond as it had reached the 
end of its useful life and had become dangerous. 
 
We are now starting a project to replace the dipping 
platform and to replace and update the interpretation 
panel near the pond.  If funds permit, we are also 
aiming to produce a leaflet as part of the project. 
 
There has been a long standing issue at the pond 
with dogs running into the water and disturbing the 
wildlife near the dipping platform.  To overcome this, 
we are planning to fence the pond area completely. 
 
We are currently applying for funding for the project 
and progress will be updated in future newsletters. 
 

 

 
                         old panel to be replaced 
 

Alan Redley 

Scrapes at Dairy House Meadows 
 

A few years ago we put forward a proposal to the 
Council for a project to create scrapes at Dairy 
House Meadows. 
 
The Council obtained funding for our project through 
Section 106 of the Planning Legislation.  The funding 
was in mitigation for the loss of lapwing habitat at the 
Lostock Triangle development. 
 
 
 
 

 
We intend to use a purpose-made rotary ditcher, 
which is owned by the RSPB and has been used 
elsewhere to successfully create scrapes. 
 
We have approached the contractor who operates 
the machine in partnership with the RSPB to obtain a 
quote for the work, which we plan to carry out in 
January 2018. 
 
Alan Redley 
 
 

Photo Workshops 
 
The two photo workshops were a great success and 
seemed to receive universal approval on the 
enjoyment and information spectrum. 
 
Simon Davies, the leader, took both groups to 
Anderton, which provided a good variety of subject 
matter ranging from fishing ponds, meadows and 
woodland.  He explained the different techniques 
which could be adopted and, ably assisted by 
Graham Walker, was able to explain how to set up 
cameras to achieve the best effects for various 
situations.   
 

       
 
We then finished after an hour or so at Anderton by 
going to the Rangersô Cabin where we were able to  
 

 
view the efforts of the participants using the newly 
installed equipment. 
 

 
 
Everybody produced photos of merit, and it is hoped 
to show some examples on our Facebook site in the 
near future. 
 
I must express my thanks to Simon and Graham who 
made the event so successful.  Hopefully we will be 
able to run the sessions again next year, so keep an 
eye open on Facebook for more information later in 
the year.  
 
Jim Jeeves 
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A July Ramble 

This yearôs early summer walk through Anderton 
Nature Park was again favoured with good weather 
and an intimate group set off from the car park with a 
list of 69 wildflowers - needless to say we found more 
on our travels! The walk down to the Dragonfly pond 
provided us with some freshly picked cherries for our 
journey. From there we took óthe high roadô parallel to 
the river Weaver eventually looping back through 
woodland clearings to the fishermenôs tanks and on 
the way we saw amongst other things several 
different kinds of thistle, vetch, hawkweed and 
willowherb.  
 
There were surprises too: plants that preferred the 
salty coastal regions such as sea-spurrey and wild 
celery; and then hidden away such gems as fragrant 
orchids. The march of summer was made more 
obvious in some places than in others with yellow  
 
 

cowslips making way for purple meadow cranesbill. 
The ethereal enchanters' nightshade provided a 
photographic challenge for some while others 
preferred to just admire its delicacy. 
 
Maryôs walks are always over far too quickly: no 
sooner are you walking across Anderton car park to 
begin than you are walking back via the tanks to its 
finish. Itôs always an enjoyable and knowledge 
enhanced experience. Thank you again Mary for your 
time not just on the day but in the week before as you  
explore the area and hunt out the best of the flora of 
Anderton Nature Park.  
 
As always I am looking forward to Maryôs autumn 
walk. Itôs in my diary; make sure itôs a date in yours. 
 
Sally J Walker 
 

 

  

 
 

 
 

      wild cherries                     thistle       mellilot            centaury       bindweed 

 
*************************************************************************************

 

Breakfast with Moths 
 
This regular summer event was again 
well attended and much enjoyed by all. 
In particular  we are always delighted to 
welcome children;  for many it would 
appear to be their first real encounter 
with moths, and seeing how varied and 
beautiful they are.  Many thanks once 
again to Dave Bedford for generously 
giving his time and sharing his great 
enthusiasm and knowledge with us. 
 
Brenda Yates 

                   
 

Art in the Park
 
Local artist Rebecca Yoxall joined us for an evening 
of charcoal drawing, using high quality charcoal made 
from stripped willow in Marbury Park.  The session 
started off indoors with demonstrations of mark-
making and charcoal techniques, followed by an 
opportunity to practise these techniques by sketching 
a variety of foliage from the park.  A rainy start gave 
way to a beautiful evening, with the group moving to 
the mere-side to try their hand at landscapes. 
 

     
 
Brenda Yates   
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Forthcoming Events 
 
Holiday Pond Dipping  11

th
, 15

th
, 25

th
 and 29

th 

August 
Come and help the Rangers explore and find the bugs 
and beasties that lurk in Marbury.  Morning sessions 
only Tuesday and Friday of the holidays.  Booking Only.   
For information contact: Dave James or Chris Moseley  
01606 77741 or email: 
marbury@cheshirewestandchester.gov.uk 
 
Holiday Bug Hunting:  8

th
, 18

th
, 22

nd
 August and 1

st
 

September  
Come and help the Rangers explore and find the bugs 
and beasties that lurk in Marbury.  Morning sessions 
only Tuesday and Friday of the holidays.  Booking Only.   
For information contact: Dave James or Chris Moseley  
01606 77741 or email: 
marbury@cheshirewestandchester.gov.uk 
 
Thursday 14

th
 September 

Food for Free 
An opportunity to join this popular event hosted by the 
Rangers and FoAM at Marbury Country Park. It 
includes a 2 hour walk followed by preparing, cooking 
and tasting.  You may need to bring your lunch!. 
Meet:  10.30 am - at the Rangersô Cabin/Marbury Lodge 
For information contact: Chris Moseley 01606 77741  
 
Saturday 23

rd
 September  

Fungal Hunts in Marbury Country Park 
Fungal Punk Dave returns to Marbury for another 
unforgettable search for fungi large and small.  Some 
rough ground. Morning and afternoon sessions.  No 
charge but group numbers limited, so booking essential. 
For information contact:  Brenda Yates  01565 733197 
 

Sunday 8
th

 October 
Autumn Bird Walks, Northwich Woodlands  
See Migrating and Wintering Birds at Haydnôs Pool, 
Ashtonôs and Neumannôs Flashes. 
From:  10.00 am ï 12.00 Meet:  Cumberland Car Park, 
Northwich  
For information contact:  David Bullock 01606 781981 
 
Wednesday 11

th
 October 

Hedgelaying for Beginners 
A further opportunity to try your hand at this traditional 
craft, all equipment will be provided. 
Meet: 10.00 am ï 4.00 pm at the Rangersô Cabin, 
Marbury Country Park.  Booking essential. 
For information contact: Chris Moseley on 01606 77741 
or email: 
chris.moseley@cheshirewestandchester.gov.uk  
 
Saturday 14

th
 and Sunday 15

th
 October  

Green Woodworking  
Spend the weekend making small items of furniture 
out of natural materials, such as hazel.  Items will 
include small tables, stools and chairs.  No previous 
woodworking experience required. 
Booking Only.  For information contact: Dave James on 
01606 77741 or email: 
david.james@cheshirewestandchester.gov.uk 
 
Sunday 29

th
 October 

Trees in the Park 
A guided walk looking at the wide variety of trees in 
Marbury Country Park, including the Arboretum. 
Meet:  10.00 am at the Rangersô Cabin/Marbury Lodge 
For information contact:  Mary Jeeves 01606 77688 

************************************************************ 
 

Music in the Park 
 
Blessed with a lovely summer evening, over 170 people 
came to Marbury to enjoy a picnic or barbecue and live 
music.  We would like to thank Barnton Silver Band, 
Lee Mackenzie and Julie Marie Ackerley of Heart and 
Soul, and Northwich Folk Club for providing a most 
enjoyable and varied programme of music throughout 
the evening. Northwich Folk Club meets every Friday 
throughout the year. You can find out more about them 
on www.northwichfolk.co.uk.    
 

      
 

 
 

   
 
Weôd also like to thank Chris Bailey of Bailey Audio 
Systems and his expert staff for providing the PA 
system. 
 
Joanne Redley 

mailto:marbury@cheshirewestandchester.gov.uk
mailto:marbury@cheshirewestandchester.gov.uk
mailto:chris.moseley@cheshirewestandchester.gov.uk
mailto:david.james@cheshirewestandchester.gov.uk
http://www.northwichfolk.co.uk/
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The club meets for classes every Saturday at Marbury Country Park; we also run KC Approved Puppy Courses & 
Dog Classes and offer 1 to1 advice for behaviour problems.
 
Hi Mike, 
Iôd love to know what my dogôs thinking when he 
looks at me and what heôs trying to say when he 
barks.  Sometimes his tail can be wagging when he 
sees other dogs but I know heôs not always happy 
about them coming close.  Do your training classes 
cover dog behaviour too?  
--  
My training classes will certainly help you to 
understand your dog better but the good news is that 
you donôt have to be a doggy mind-reader to get an 
insight into whatôs going on in their heads.  With a 
little bit of knowledge, you can learn to interpret your 
dogôs behaviour and even their facial expressions. 
 
The all-important bark - Dogs learn early in life that 
barking gets a reaction from us humans.  But not all 
barks mean the same thing.  For instance, low 
pitched growling usually indicates aggression ï and 
acts as a warning to other dogs not to come near.  
On the other hand, high pitched barks can show 
playfulness and a willingness to be approached.  The 
length of each bark is also interesting, prolonged 
barking can mean the dog is standing its ground and 
wonôt back down; whereas shorter growls or barks 
can indicate the dog is experiencing fear and isnôt 
completely confident in its environment at that time. 
 
If a dog barks rapidly with short gaps in between it 
can safely be assumed to be a warning or alarm.  Of 
course, it could just be the postman ï but the dog is 
barking to say that something needs further 
investigation.  Long barks or howls with deliberate 
pauses in between can indicate that a dog is lonely 
and calling for you to come home and pay him 
attention, the pause means heôs listening and hoping 
to hear you returning. 

 
Look into my eyes - But itôs not all about the bark.  
You can also learn a lot about how your dog feels 
and what she is thinking from her facial expressions.  
For instance, have you ever noticed your dogôs eyes 
squinting when you play with her?  It means sheôs 
feeling happy and enjoying herself. 
 
On the other hand, if you notice your dog showing 
the whites of her eyes and keeping her mouth either 
tightly closed or slightly snarling, itôs a sure sign that 
she is feeling anxious and even angry.  Stop what 
youôre doing right away! 
 
Lip-licking and yawning - You probably know when 
your dog is feeling happy.  But you can also tell when 
your dog is feeling uncomfortable from his facial 
expressions.  His ears may go back, his eyes will 
become blinky, he might also start to slowly lick his 
lips and yawn. 
 
Tail wagging ï Dogs wag their tail to waft out a 
scent from a gland close to their bums.  A slow 
steady wag from side to side sends out a signal to 
say, ñThis is me, come and say hello.ò  Whereas 
crouching and tucking their tail between their legs 
says, ñIôm nervous and Iôm trying to make myself 
invisible.ò  
 
A tail held upright, wagging rapidly is an attempt by 
the dog to billow his scent up around him, heôs 
saying, ñIôm bigger than I look and Iôm not happy to 
see you!ò 
 
If youôve got a question, or a subject that youôd 
like me to cover, email: mike@thedogclub.co.uk 

 

                              
 

 

FoAM Programme of Events for 2018 
 
This is the time of year when we plan our programme of events for the following year.  We introduced two 
new events this year ï Art in the Park and Easter Decorations.  We welcome ideas for events, so if you have 
any suggestions please contact us ï Joanne Redley email jarhillcliffe223@aol.com 
 

The Well Heeled Dog Club:  
Q&As about dog training 
 

mailto:jarhillcliffe223@aol.com

